## Issue 1 Died, Ohio's Criminal Justice Reform Lives

#### I. Introduction

After a contentious campaign, Issue I, Ohio's proposed constitutional amendment to reform the state's criminal drug and sentencing laws, was defeated resoundingly last November in a statewide ballot initiative. If adopted, Issue I would have made several significant changes to Ohio law, including: reclassifying low-level felony drug-possession crimes as misdemeanors with no chance of incarceration for a person's first two offenses within two years; eliminating probation revocations for technical probation violations; providing for a 25 percent earned credit for those serving time in prison (with exceptions for certain heinous crimes); and investing realized savings from reforms into drug treatment programs.<sup>I</sup>

By amending the state constitution, Issue I reforms would have become an all-but-permanent part of Ohio law, effectively immune to the discretion or policy preferences of governors, judges, or even future legislatures. As such, Issue I became an all-or-nothing proposition that, unlike legislation, left no room to compromise or negotiate details.

The gravity of the cause raised the stakes for both sides of the debate. Issue I advocates routinely argued that Ohio needed a constitutional amendment to reform its drug sentencing and criminal justice laws because state leaders and the General Assembly had failed to take meaningful steps to address those issues.<sup>2</sup> As one Issue I proponent put it, "The leadership in Ohio throughout the last decade had their head in the sand on this issue and have done not much of anything."<sup>3</sup> And without the amendment, supporters contended, innocent people would continue to die.<sup>4</sup>

Issue I opponents, on the other hand, claimed that the amendment would signal to drug cartels that Ohio is open for business; that heroin and fentanyl traffickers would get the proverbial "slap on the wrist," and face the equivalent of a speeding ticket; that someone possessing enough fentanyl to kill 10,000 people would be charged with a misdemeanor; and that the amendment's earned credit provision was little more than a "get-out-of-jail-free card" for dangerous criminals.<sup>5</sup> Some warned that if Issue I passed, "lives will be lost."<sup>6</sup> Judges and prosecutors across Ohio campaigned against Issue I, and Maureen O'Connor, the Chief Justice of the Ohio Supreme Court, toured the state for months warning of the "catastrophic consequences" of the initiative.<sup>7</sup>

For their part, gubernatorial candidates Richard Cordray and Mike DeWine held polar opposite views on the issue, with Cordray endorsing the amendment while DeWine railed against it.<sup>8</sup> At some points it seemed that the entire gubernatorial race turned on Issue 1.<sup>9</sup> As *Politico* observed, "DeWine himself has blasted Cordray over Issue 1 so often it's become a central part of his campaign, often relying on a claim that the new rules would let a drug dealer carry as much as 19 grams of fentanyl—enough to kill roughly 10,000 people—without the worry of jail time."<sup>10</sup>

Distinguishing the rhetorical facts from fiction may have proven exhausting for voters, but accusing the legislature and state leadership of playing ostrich on such a significant issue proved a serious charge, and as campaigntargeted members of the state judiciary and General Assembly were quick to point out, it simply was not true.<sup>11</sup> The Issue I campaign downplayed or ignored the General Assembly's real record on criminal justice reforms, including several significant measures that legislators had passed recently in the face of stiff, politically powerful opposition. Instead of giving state leaders credit where credit was due, Issue I advocates repeated the mistaken and misleading refrain of a "do-nothing" leadership, earning a harsh rebuke from state officials eager to defend their records.<sup>12</sup>

Issue I may have died at the polls in November, but the spirit of sentencing and criminal justice reform is alive and well in the Ohio statehouse. Although some reformminded advocates rightly may have worried that Issue I's defeat would make criminal justice issues a political and legislative non-starter for years to come, Ohio legislators seem poised to take up criminal justice reform almost immediately in the coming session. This is encouraging news. Even though Ohio has been among the most proactive states on criminal justice, more work remains to be done and it seems that the General Assembly stands prepared to do it.

# II. Ignoring the Obvious: Ohio Is a Criminal Justice Reform Leader

Virtually lost in the hyperbole and enflamed rhetoric of the campaign was Ohio's real record as a criminal justice reform leader. It is fair to say, as Issue I supporters argued, that Ohio can do more work on criminal justice reform. But it is not fair or accurate to say, as Issue I supporters also argued, that the Ohio General Assembly has hidden its head in the sand or done nothing about the issue for years. On the contrary, Ohio legislators have taken bold action on drug sentencing and criminal justice reform over the past ten years, often in the face of heavy and politically powerful



DANIEL J. DEW

Legal Fellow, The Buckeye Institute's Legal Center

Federal Sentencing Reporter, Vol. 31, No. 3, pp. 177–181, ISSN 1053-9867, electronic ISSN 1533-8363.
© 2019 Vera Institute of Justice. All rights reserved. Please direct requests for permission to photocopy or reproduce article content through the University of California Press's Reprints and Permissions web page, http://www.ucpress.edu/journals.php?p=reprints. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1525/fsr.2019.31.3.177.

opposition from Ohio prosecutors and the law enforcement community.

The Ohio legislature has achieved major criminal justice reforms during the last decade that have helped reduce the state's prison population to below 50,000 inmates for the first time in years.<sup>13</sup> Meaningful initiatives have included, for example, Ohio's Justice Reinvestment Act (House Bill 86), reentry reform, criminal intent reform, civil asset forfeiture reform, Targeted Community Alternatives to Prison, record sealing, and the expansion of intervention programs. In addition to such measures, the General Assembly continues to allocate substantial sums to drug and mental health treatment, as well as to the various drug courts established across the state.

In 2011, legislators designed Ohio's House Bill 86 to keep first-time low-level non-violent offenders from going to prison to serve short sentences, believing that such offenders would be better served by local correction and probation. House Bill 86 was not without its critics. Prosecutors adamantly opposed the bill, and the Ohio Prosecuting Attorneys Association—a powerful lobby in the legislature and representing the elected county prosecutors from across the state—charged that the reform would make a "mockery of our sentencing laws."<sup>14</sup> State legislators generally respect the work done and role played by prosecutors and try to assuage their opposition. So, it was no small political risk for the General Assembly to pursue and pass House Bill 86 over the prosecution lobby's strenuous objection.

Similarly, the legislature's attempt to fix civil asset forfeiture—a procedure that allows law enforcement to take possession and ownership of property without charging anyone with a crime—met with harsh opposition from prosecutors and law enforcement officials, who argued that the reform would invite drug traffickers into the state and deprive law enforcement of valuable crime-fighting tools.<sup>15</sup> After some compromise, the General Assembly passed comprehensive civil asset forfeiture reforms that better protect due process and property rights in Ohio.

More recently, during an intense budget battle in 2017, the state legislature passed the Targeted Community Alternatives to Prison (T-CAP) program, which requires counties to locally rehabilitate those convicted of nonviolent felonies and sentenced to less than one year rather than sending them to prison. The money saved by the Department of Rehabilitation and Correction under the program is given to the counties to help cover their own increased costs. The Ohio Prosecuting Attorneys Association, the Ohio Judicial Conference,<sup>16</sup> law enforcement officials, and a very influential statewide office holder<sup>17</sup> all opposed T-CAP. Despite such opposition, T-CAP was included in the state budget.

In 2018, the Ohio legislature again enacted meaningful criminal justice reform through Senate Bill 66, which expands eligibility for treatment-in-lieu-of-conviction and gives judges more discretion to seal criminal records for those who have demonstrated an ability and willingness to

stay on the straight-and-narrow. The Ohio Prosecuting Attorneys Association opposed the reforms, arguing that the bill was too lenient.<sup>18</sup>

The General Assembly has shown courage and fortitude when enacting smart reforms in the face of constant opposition from powerful organizations. Those reforms may have taken smaller strides or have had less of an impact than reform advocates would prefer, but those initiatives helped lay the groundwork for many of the bolder measures that Issue I proponents support, and with Ohio tackling more areas of criminal justice reform than any other state over the past seven years, the charge of a "do-nothing" legislature rings hollow.

### III. After Issue 1: Criminal Justice Reform To Be Continued

After Issue 1's defeat, some working on criminal justice reform worried that the campaign rhetoric warning of drug dealer safe havens and "get-out-of-jail-free cards" had made criminal justice issues too politically toxic for the General Assembly to consider. Thus far, however, those fears seem unfounded.

Ohio Senate President Larry Obhof, a harsh critic of Issue I, has already announced that smart criminal justice reform will be a legislative priority in the upcoming session, introducing in the lame duck session a bill that reads (in its entirety): "It is the intent of the General Assembly to develop and enact legislation to reform Ohio's drug sentencing laws."<sup>19</sup> Mr. Obhof sponsored the bill and the Senate Judiciary Committee has held two hearings on it in order to get organizations on the record supporting the concept of reform.

Governor-elect Mike DeWine, perhaps Issue 1's most vocal critic, has also expressed interest in addressing sentencing reform in the next legislative session.<sup>20</sup> Although he opposed Issue I, Mr. DeWine's support for sentencing reform is not surprising. As Ohio's Attorney General he repeatedly observed that we cannot "arrest our way out of" the drug epidemic and has called for a multi-pronged solution to the problem.<sup>21</sup>

President Obhof's bill suggests that drug sentencing reform may be the first reform that the legislature tries to tackle in the forthcoming session, with reclassifying lowlevel possession crimes as misdemeanors as the most likely centerpiece. Reclassifying low-level drug possession as misdemeanors is a natural next step for Ohio and may not be the sea change that some expect. Because of the steps already taken, Ohio's prisons are not overwhelmed by lowlevel drug possessors. In January 2018, those whose most serious crime is drug possession took up only 2,688 of almost 50,000 prison beds.<sup>22</sup> That group of 2,688 inmates includes serious Felony 1, Felony 2, and Felony 3 offenders, as well as the lower-level offenders that would be impacted by potential reforms.

During the Issue I campaign, judges and prosecutors repeated over and over that because of House Bill 86, T-CAP, drug courts, and other reforms, very few offenders go to prison for low-level drug possession. In many ways, Ohio's system already treats low-level drug possession like misdemeanors. With earlier reforms and the infrastructure in place, officially making those crimes misdemeanors would not have nearly the impact to the system that such a proposal would have had just eight years ago. A larger impact of such reform and reclassification might be on the workload of municipal courts, but additional reforms could give common pleas courts concurrent jurisdiction over those cases so as to not overwhelm the already heavily burdened municipal courts.

Looking beyond the broad, undefined scope of Mr. Obhof's stated "intent... to enact legislation to reform Ohio's drug sentencing laws," there are already at least two competing proposals for drug-crime reclassification worth considering. Franklin County Prosecutor Ron O'Brien and Columbus City Attorney Zach Klein have proposed that Ohio simply make current Felony 4 and Felony 5 drugpossession crimes misdemeanors, with exceptions for crimes involving date rape drugs and fentanyl.<sup>23</sup> The other proposal, proffered by Ohio's Criminal Justice Recodification Committee-comprised of judges, prosecutors, defense attorneys, victim advocates, legislators, and law enforcement, and convened to suggest revisions that would make Ohio safer and fairer<sup>24</sup>—has released a 4000-page proposed rewrite of Ohio's criminal code.<sup>25</sup> The Committee worked with researchers, academics, and health care professionals to determine the appropriate amount of drugs in possession that reliably distinguishes personal use from trafficking. As part of its proposed rewrite, the Committee recommended a completely revamped drug code.

The Ohio Sentencing Commission has suggested that the legislature take up the Recodification Committee's proposed sentencing structure, but make the lowest levels of possession unclassified misdemeanors rather than felonies.<sup>26</sup> Adopting such a proposal would solidify Ohio as a national leader in reforming drug sentencing policy.

Even in the wake of Issue 1's demise, Ohio should still consider increasing earned credit availability for offenders who successfully complete education and rehabilitative programs. Successful participation in earned credit programs can drastically reduce recidivism.<sup>27</sup> And because 95 percent of those who go to prison will rejoin their communities at some point,<sup>28</sup> there is a vested interest in people coming out of prison better than when they went in. Ohio currently offers a mere 8 percent earned credit to a small subset of its prison population—ranking near the bottom nationally. Indiana, by contrast, offers 33 percent earned credit for most offenses,<sup>29</sup> and Connecticut offers a whopping 50 percent earned credit for inmates convicted of non-violent offenses.<sup>30</sup>

Going forward, Ohio policymakers should also take a serious look at the state's pretrial detention policy, which still relies heavily on money bail rather than an evidencebased assessment of the risk that accused individuals pose to the community. Ohio's outmoded pretrial detention policy means that 56 percent of those in county jails are not actually serving a sentence, but are either awaiting trial or being held for a technical probation violation.<sup>31</sup> Some Ohio counties have begun moving toward a risk-based pretrial detention model and are releasing more defendants before trial with better outcomes. Implementing such policies statewide may relieve some of the stress that T-CAP and reclassification may put on jails.

#### **IV. Conclusion**

After a hard-fought campaign, Issue I may have failed to gain enough voter support to amend the Ohio constitution, but the state has been and remains a national leader on drug sentencing and criminal justice reform. Ohio has adopted savvy reform measures in recent years, and state legislators have done courageous yeoman's work to turn the tide of a rapidly rising prison population and to make the state's criminal justice system fairer and more just. Credit should be given where and when credit is due. The current system remains far from perfect and important work remains to be done, so reform advocates should welcome the overtures from the General Assembly promising that the work will indeed continue.

#### Notes

З

л

- Ohio Issue 1, Drug and Criminal Justice Policies Initiative, Ballotpedia, https://ballotpedia.org/Ohio\_Issue\_1,\_Drug\_ and\_Criminal\_Justice\_Policies\_Initiative\_(2018) (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- Nick Pici, Don't fall for the disaster-mongering rhetoric of Issue 1 opponents, the Columbus Freepress (Nov. 2, 2018), http://columbusfreepress.com/article/don't-falldisaster-mongering-rhetoric-issue-1-opponents?platform= hootsuite (last visited Jan. 7, 2019); Amy Hanauer, Reject establishment thinking and save lives with a yes vote on Issue 1, Cleveland.Com (Oct. 21, 2018), https://www.cleveland. com/opinion/index.ssf/2018/10/reject\_establishment\_ thinking.html (last visited Jan. 7, 2019); Jack A. Guttenberg, Letter: Issue 1 is needed to deal with Ohio's opioid crisis, the Columbus Dispatch (Oct. 16, 2018), https:// www.dispatch.com/opinion/20181016/letter-issue-1-isneeded-to-deal-with-ohios-opioid-crisis (last visited Jan. 7, 2019); Judge Chris Brown, Letter: Issue 1's opponents use scare tactics, the Columbus Dispatch (Oct. 11, 2018). https://www.dispatch.com/opinion/20181011/letterissue-1s-opponents-use-scare-tactics (last visited Jan. 7, 2019); Jocelyn Rosnick, Letter: It's time for change; vote yes on Issue 1, the Columbus Dispatch, (Sep. 14, 2018), https://www.dispatch.com/opinion/20180914/letter-itstime-for-change-vote-yes-on-issue-1 (last visited Jan. 7, 2019).
- Merri Hanjora, Lack of legislative action leads to State Issue 1, Limaohio.Com (Oct. 25, 2018), https://www.limaohio.com/ news/325105/lack-of-legislative-action-leads-to-state-issue-1 (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- Marty Schladen, Benefits, costs of Issue 1 a matter of debate, the Columbus Dispatch (Oct. 18, 2018), https://www. dispatch.com/news/20181017/benefits-costs-of-issue-1matter-of-debate (last visited Dec. 14, 2018); Hanauer, supra note 2Alyson Bruner, Medina County father argues Issue 1 offers life-saving second chances, Cleveland 19 News (Oct. 23, 2018), http://www.cleveland19.com/2018/10/22/medinacounty-father-argues-issue-offers-life-saving-secondchances/ (last visited Jan. 7, 2019); David Skolnick, State

*Issue 1 debaters square off on Vindy.com*, the Vindicator (Sep. 20, 2018), http://www.vindy.com/news/2018/sep/20/ state-issue-1-debaters-square-vindycom/ (last visited Jan. 7, 2019).

- <sup>5</sup> Jeff Barron, Fairfield County commissioners join other elected officials in opposition to Issue 1, Lancaster Eagle Gazette (Oct. 16, 2018), https://www.lancastereaglegazette.com/story/ news/politics/elections/2018/10/16/fairfield-countycommissioners-opposition-issue-1/1658350002/ (last visited Dec. 14, 2018).
- <sup>6</sup> Maureen O'Connor, *Look closely at state Issue 1. It's a disaster,* Akron Beacon Journal (Aug. 30, 2018), https://www.ohio. com/akron/editorial/maureen-oconnor-look-closely-at-stateissue-1-its-a-disaster (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>7</sup> Id.
- <sup>8</sup> Jim Siegel, *DeWine says Issue 1 impact 'devastating,' Cordray calls it smart policy*, the Columbus Dispatch (Sep. 11, 2018), https://www.dispatch.com/news/20180910/dewine-says-issue-1-impact-devastating-cordray-calls-it-smart-policy (last visited Dec. 14, 2018).
- <sup>9</sup> Randy Ludlow, Ad Watch: In DeWine spot, sheriffs attack Cordray over Issue 1 support, the Columbus Dispatch (Oct. 4, 2018), https://www.dispatch.com/news/20181004/ad-watch-indewine-spot-sheriffs-attack-cordray-over-issue-1-support (last visited Dec. 14, 2018); Siegel, supra note 8; Tom Troy, Issue 1 support a trap for Cordray, the Blade (Sep. 13, 2018), https://www.toledoblade.com/TomTroy/2018/09/13/ Issue-1-support-a-trap-for-ohio-gubernatorial-candidaterichard-Cordray/stories/20180914030 (last visited Jan. 7, 2019).
- <sup>10</sup> Adam Cancryn, Don't lock them up: Opioid policy shakes up Ohio governor's race, Politico (Oct. 27, 2018), https://www. politico.com/story/2018/10/27/ohio-governor-race-2018opioids-health-care-892819 (last visited Jan. 7, 2019).
- <sup>11</sup> Rosnick, *supra* note 2; WDTN.com Staff, *Montgomery County Sheriff, Rep. Antani unveil new coalition against Issue* 1, Wdtn. Com (Oct. 18, 2018), https://www.wdtn.com/news/localnews/montgomery-county-sheriff-rep-antani-unveil-newcoalition-against-issue-1/1533536678 (last visited Jan. 7, 2019); Rep. Craig Riedel, *State Issue* 1 *is bad for Ohio*, Paulding Progress (Oct. 4, 2018), https://progressnewspaper.org/ Content/News/Opinion/Article/State-Issue-1-is-bad-for-Ohio/198/1209/197616 (last visited Jan. 7, 2019); Laura Hancock, *Who is for and against Ohio Issue* 1?, Cleveland.Com (Sep. 27, 2018), https://www.cleveland.com/expo/news/ erry-2018/09/d3f6a7fd787633/who-is-for-and-against-ohiois.html (last visited Jan. 7, 2019).
- <sup>12</sup> Profiles—Issue 1 debate Wednesday with Justice O'Connor, Bertram, others, the Vindicator (Sep. 18, 2018, 1:28 PM), http:// www.vindy.com/news/2018/sep/18/profiles-issue-1debate-wednesday-justice-oconnor-/ (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- 13 As a result of those reforms, Ohio's prison population has not only stopped growing, it is decreasing. The Ohio prison population, which was forecasted to reach 54,000 inmates by 2015 (Ohio, Csg Justice Center, https:// csgjusticecenter.org/jr/oh/ (last visited Dec. 13, 2018)), has shrunk from over 51,000 inmates to a little more than 49,000 (John R. Kasich & Stuart C. Hudson, November 2018 Fact Sheet, Drc.Ohio.Gov (Nov. 2018), https://drc. ohio.gov/Portals/0/Nov2018FactSheet\_1.pdf). In addition to the smaller prison population, prison admissions are at a 27-year low (Seth A. Richardson, John Kasich uses State of the State to reflect on the meaning of life, Cleveland.Com (Mar. 7, 2018), https://www.cleveland.com/open/index. ssf/2018/03/john\_kasich\_uses\_state\_of\_the.html (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).

- <sup>14</sup> Joe Guillen, New Ohio criminal sentencing bill to save millions by letting inmates out early, sending low-level felons to prison alternatives, the Plain Dealer (Jun. 27, 2011), https://www.cleveland.com/open/index.ssf/2011/06/ new\_ohio\_criminal\_sentencing\_l.html (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>15</sup> House Committee Hearings, Judiciary: H.B. 347, Civil Forfeiture (2015) (statement of Derek Siegle, Executive Director, Ohio High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area Program, HIDTA, Nov. 17) (on file with author); see also https://www.gongwer-oh. com/programming/news.cfm?newsedition\_id=8422102 (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>16</sup> House Committee Hearings, Finance: H.B. 49, Felony Five Sentencing Proposal (2017) (statement of Paul E. Pfeifer, Executive Director, Ohio Judicial Conference, Apr. 5), http://www.ohiojudges.org/Document.ashx?DocGuid=da2ce801.a3ae4f3d-b427.ca784c038ff7 (last visited Jan. 25, 2019); see also Judicial Conference Reiterates Opposition to Diversion Language in Budget (2017), https://www.gongwer-oh.com/programming/news.cfm?article\_ID=860650206 (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>17</sup> Dave Yost, State doesn't need new class of felonies, the Columbus Dispatch (Jun. 8, 2017), https://www.dispatch.com/ opinion/20170608/dave-yost-state-doesnt-need-new-classof-felonies (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>18</sup> Hearing on S.B. 66 Before the House Criminal Justice Comm., 132nd Gen. Assem., Reg. Sess. (Oh. 2018) (interested party testimony of Carol O'Brien, Delaware County Prosecuting Attorney, May 22), available at https://www.legislature.ohio. gov/legislation/legislation-committee-documents? id=GA132-SB-66.
- <sup>19</sup> S.B. 341, 132nd Gen. Assem., Reg. Sess. (Oh. 2018).
- <sup>20</sup> Laura A. Bischoff, After Issue 1 fails, state leaders vow to take up criminal justice reform, Dayton Daily News (Nov. 8, 2018), https://www.daytondailynews.com/news/after-issue-failsstate-leaders-vow-take-criminal-justice-reform/ cNfAVcgPzWz75DxzlquEcM/ (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>21</sup> Amanda Harnocz, Ohio's heroin epidemic: "We can't arrest our way out of problem," says attorney general, http://www.cleveland19.com (Aug. 10, 2017, 1:25 PM), http://www. cleveland19.com/story/34457427/ohios-heroin-epidemicwe-cant-arrest-our-way-out-of-problem-says-attorneygeneral/ (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>22</sup> R. Craig Bennie, January 2018 Census of ODRC Institutional Population, Demographic and Offense Summary, Drc.Ohio.Gov (Steve Van Dine ed., 2018), https://drc.ohio.gov/Portals/0/ Reentry/Reports/InstitutionCensus/INSTITUTIONCENSUS JANUARY2018.pdf?ver=2018-01-29-091451-483.
- <sup>23</sup> Jim Siegel, *Rivals O'Brien, Klein develop drug sentencing plan they call superior to Issue 1*, the Columbus Dispatch (Sep. 27, 2018), https://www.dispatch.com/news/20180926/rivals-obrien-klein-develop-drug-sentencing-plan-they-call-superior-to-issue-1 (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>24</sup> Recommendation, Ohio Criminal Justice Recodification Committee, http://ocjrc.legislature.ohio.gov/ (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>25</sup> Lse 132 0654, Ohio Criminal Justice Recodification Committee (Jun. 15, 2017), http://ocjrc.legislature.ohio.gov/Assets/ Files/final-lsc-draft.pdf (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>26</sup> Chapter 2925 Proposal, Ohio Criminal Sentencing Commission (Nov. 2018), https://www.supremecourt.ohio.gov/ Boards/Sentencing/materials/2018/December/ 2925Proposal.pdf (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>27</sup> Jacob Reich, *The Economic Impact of Prison Rehabilitation Programs*, Penn Wharton, Public Policy Initiative (Aug. 17, 2017), https://publicpolicy.wharton.upenn.edu/live/news/2059the-economic-impact-of-prison-rehabilitation/for-students/ blog/news.php (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).

- <sup>28</sup> NRRC Facts & Trends, Csg Justice Center, https://csgjustice center.org/nrrc/facts-and-trends/ (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>29</sup> Jordan Schrader, *How inmates earn time off their sentences*, the News Tribune (Jan. 19, 2016), https://www.thenewstribune. com/news/politics-government/article55517495.html (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).
- <sup>30</sup> A Primer on Parole in Illinois, Restorejustice.Org (Apr. 2018), https://restorejustice.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/

Restore-Justice-A-primer-on-parole-in-Illinois.pdf (last visited Dec 13, 2018).

<sup>31</sup> Daniel J. Dew, "Money Bail": Making Ohio a More Dangerous Place to Live, Buckeyeinstitute.Org (Dec. 11, 2017), https://www.buckeyeinstitute.org/library/doclib/ 2017·12·11·Money-Bail·Making-Ohio-a-More-Dangerous-Place-to-Live-By-Daniel-J-Dew.pdf (last visited Dec. 13, 2018).